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The Open Forum Meeting of the Mayor and City Council was held on Monday, March 29, 2010, 7:30 p.m., Mayor Jere Wood was presiding.
Councilmembers Present:  Councilmember Diamond; Councilmember Dippolito; Councilmember Igleheart; Councilmember Orlans; Councilmember Price; Councilmember Wynn.
Staff Present:  City Administrator Kay Love; Deputy City Administrator Michael Fischer; Assistant City Attorney Bob Hulsey; Police Chief Ed Williams; Fire Chief Ricky Spencer; Environmental/Public Works Director Stuart Moring; Transportation Director Steve Acenbrak; Recreation, Parks, Historic and Cultural Affairs Director Joe Glover; Community Development Director Alice Wakefield; Finance Director Julia Luke; Strategic Planning and Budgeting Director Keith Lee; Transportation Deputy Director David Low; Strategic Planner/Budget Analyst Denise Brown; Financial Analyst Lynn Williams; Community Relations Manager Julie Brechbill; Building Operations Technician Doug Heieren; Deputy City Clerk Betsy Branch.
Welcome:  Mayor Wood called the meeting to order and welcomed everyone present.

Pledge of Allegiance:  Russell Carlisle 
Mayor Wood recognized Brenda Orlans and Roswell Day of Hope representatives.
Mayor Wood read a Proclamation for Roswell Day of Hope.  The City of Roswell is proud to be a sponsor of the Day of Hope on the grounds of City Hall, Saturday, April 17, 2010, from 10:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.  The Mayor encouraged all of Roswell to participate and support this event.

Kris Eldridge, Roswell Day of Hope representative, expressed appreciation to Mayor and Council for their support of this event and for allowing it to occur on City Hall grounds.  

Open Microphone:

John Albers, 530 Junction Point, spoke on the following:
· Feels the City of Roswell and citizens have suffered under the government of Fulton County.

· County of Milton; shared a preamble contract and promise for which he and several citizens have pledged to remain focused on, to help create the County of Milton.  
· Thanked Mayor and Council for the government it provides to its citizens.
Mike Nyden, 580 Indigo Drive, spoke on the following:
· Member of “Neighborhoods Against Cell Towers In Roswell” group.  
· Requested Council consideration of the following: 
1. T-Mobile has not been responsive to this group’s concerns and questions; asking for Council help; 2. Creation of a technology evaluation committee; 3. Creation of a city ordinance which will require companies to implement technological updates as those updates become available; if a cell tower is no longer needed then the ground should be returned to its previous state, for example, “AT&T Wireless will have micro-cells available for customers to put in their own home without the requirement of a cell tower.”; 4. Inform the group if there is anything they can do to support City Council.  
Mayor Wood thanked Mr. Nyden for bringing the ideas to the Council’s attention.  

Janet Russell, 260 Willow Springs Drive, spoke on the following:

· Expressed appreciation to the Water Department for quickly repairing broken pipes on her street; thanked the Recreation and Parks Department for going electronically; thanked the Transportation for really turning the department around in the past year.  
· Opposes the idea of prayer before Council Meetings and glad Council voted against it.  
Sandra Killebrew, 1340 Ridgefield Dr, spoke on the following:

· Read an e-mail she sent to Councilmember Price regarding prayer before Council Meetings; believes prayer is important and supports the idea. 

John Snider, 410 Roswell Farms Rd, spoke on the following:

· Appreciates how Council handles city affairs in a business fashion; opposes the idea of prayer before Council Meetings; happy that Council voted against the suggestion.

Bob Rivers, 1165 North Coleman Rd, spoke on the following:

· Supports the use of roundabouts; the roundabout intended for Grimes Bridge Road and Norcross Street would save electricity; maintenance costs; capital investment for equipment; lower pollution; lower noise level; there would be no traffic control issue during power outages.
Daniel Arshavsky, 355 Meadow Wood Drive, spoke on the following:

· Lives near the Grimes Bridge Road and Norcross Street intersection and has never experienced any problems there; Grimes Bridge Road and Norcross Street is not an appropriate place for a roundabout; encouraged Council to re-evaluate the roundabout and look for a better, less costly way to improve the intersection.  Timing of the construction will be a burden on the neighbors, most neighbors are opposed.  Has concern that the money spent on a turn lane 3 years ago will be wasted with the roundabout construction; constant movement of cars creates pedestrian safety concerns; blind people cannot use roundabouts to cross the street; roundabouts are dangerous for bicyclists.  
Ann Watson, 990 Melody Lane, spoke on the following:

· Thanked the Councilmembers who took the time to educate her about roundabouts.  Roundabouts have their place but not at Warsaw/Grimes Bridge Road and Melody Lane; she is a resident of that area.  Roswell citizens have sent petitions and comments to Council regarding safety, economy, esthetics, and traffic concerns related to the roundabout; the roundabout will destroy the personality and quality of life there.  
Russell Carlisle, 11900 Hackett Rd, spoke on the following:

· There is a place for roundabouts, but this location is not one of them.  His roundabout experience was that during rush hour traffic, the traffic would get backed up for 3-5 miles creating a “stop and go” environment.  The disadvantages of roundabouts are that they are a high capital cost for the return; they do not easily adjust to increasing traffic volumes, metering devices have been added to some roundabouts in the UK and Australia; hazardous to visually impaired pedestrians due to the lack of gaps in traffic and the continuous noise; the cost and time for extensive training on how to drive through a roundabout; “People have brought suits against the State of Michigan under ‘The Americans with Disabilities Act’ where they have to go in and put special crosswalks and signals that would stop traffic to allow people to go across these intersections.”
Lee Fleck, Martins Landing, spoke on the following:

· Complemented Police Chief Williams for the quick posting of the crime analysis and statistics, and activating the “mapquest” of crime.  
· Thanked Councilmember Diamond for addressing issues that concern him.  
· Spoke about the spreadsheet kept by the Police Department on all bookings.  The increase of arrestees who request notification of their foreign councilor.  
· Encouraged Council to pursue the ICE Secured Communities Program, a metric fingerprinting analysis system.   

· Asked why it took seven months for his wife to receive information regarding Aaron Kenefick, a Roswell High School graduate who died fighting in the Afghanistan war; what are the city’s plans to memorialize him and why this is not a priority.
· Disagreed with a statement made by the Mayor that the Water Department is self-sufficient; findings do not support that statement.  
City Administrator Kay Love responded to the question regarding the ICE Secured Communities Program; the city cannot go on its own and is waiting on Fulton County to implement the program, and then Roswell will follow.  Fulton County plans to start participating the third quarter of this calendar year.  
Mayor Wood asked for clarification that this is a Federal Program and Roswell cannot qualify as an individual city but needs to go through the county to qualify for this program.  Ms. Love confirmed that was correct.  
Councilmember Wynn responded to the question about a delay of information to Mrs. Fleck regarding Aaron Kenefick; stated she personally sent an e-mail to Mrs. Fleck on January 21, 2010, which referenced Ms. Love’s prior e-mails.  She explained that this a priority, but the City of Roswell will not mandate when a memorial service should be held.  Ms. Buchanan, in the Administration Department, has been communicating with Aaron’s mother on a regular basis; when the family is ready, the city will have the proper memorial for Aaron Kenefick.  
Mayor Wood asked for clarification regarding the statement about the Water Department not being self-sufficient.  Ms. Love said the statement is not correct.  The water system Roswell runs is an Enterprise Fund which is solely supported by the fees generated by those who consume the water.  There are no general fund dollars appropriated or subsidized to the water fund for maintenance, operating or capital.  Mayor Wood asked if it is true that none of Mr. Flecks’ tax money goes towards the water fund.  Ms. Love confirmed that was correct.
Alfredo Ortiz, 59 Victory Street, spoke on the following:

· Thanked Mr. Acenbrak for his assistance in Mill Village.  Commended Fire Chief Spencer, Councilmember Diamond, and City Administrator Kay Love for quickly addressing an incident at Mill Village.  

· Mill Village residents feel the Nixle E-Alert Service is a great program; encouraged everyone to sign up for the system.  
Ms. Love thanked Mr. Ortiz for helping to get the word out about Nixle.  Nixle is a notification system that the City of Roswell has deployed for public safety issues that later on could possibly be used for community events, road closures, or other public safety announcements.   

Adjournment of meeting:
With no further business, the Open Forum meeting adjourned at 8:45 p.m. for a Work Session discussion regarding the Fiscal Year 2011 Proposed Budget.
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